
There are probably many of us who have 
walked past the Old Crossleyan memorial 
boards in the front entrance to the school 
without much of a second glance, more   
intent on getting in on time.  A second 
much more decorative memorial board 
was transferred from Heath GS when the 
schools were merged in 1985.  This is now 
located in the right hand corridor leading 
from the entrance but was originally on the 
top corridor at Heath and I am told was not 
examined by very many.  It is well worth a 
close scrutiny both for the names it 
records but also for the superb workman-
ship of the carver who created it. 
 
An exhibition was put together at King 
Cross library in November to commemo-
rate the centenary of the ending of WW1 
and visits were arranged for any member 
of the public who may be interested to 
view the memorial boards at school. 
 
A group of us met in front of the school 
and in front of the war memorial which had 
been erected by the Old Crossleyans     

Association to pay tribute 
to those old scholars who 
died in the two World Wars.  
John Fielding, who many 
will remember taught geog-
raphy at the school, gave 
us a brief talk about the 
school history.  We went in-
side and Jim Farrell, Chair-
man of Heath Old Boys 
Association, gave a talk 
about the Heath memorial, 
describing in great detail 
how it was carved by a very 
gifted local woodcarver, 
Percy Jackson of Mor-
riscot, Coley.  Percy Jack       

son carried out a lot of su-
perb woodcarving for churches and for 
the houses of wealthy businessmen. 
 
Some 300 Heathens served in WW1 and 
Grayham Smith of Heath Old Boys Asso-
ciation has carried out a detailed research 
of 58 former pupils who died and who are 
named on the central panel of the board.  
The HOBA published a booklet about what 
is known of the ‘58’.  The board and the 
booklet stand as a tribute to their bravery, 
fortitude, patriotism and loyalty in the     
carnage of WW1.  The stories are very 
poignant and show how young men, many 
of whom were not long out of school, had 
enlisted to serve their country but died in 
harrowing circumstances.  These stories 
can be seen on the HOBA website. 
 
I went to the Calderdale reference library 
to find out more about the old Crossleyans 
who were on the Crossleyan memorial 
board and discovered that Vernon Brear-
ley, former Chairman of the Old Cross-
leyans Association, had already done 
some research on those names he could 

follow.  This can be found in the reference 
books ‘Calderdale Book of the War Dead’. 
 
The detail is very sparse but there is a very 
emotional theme running through the old 
Crossleyan names, which is that they were 
all orphans, having lost a father and      
possibly a mother already, to qualify for    
attending the Crossley and Porter Orphan 
Home and School.  Their lives had been 
emotionally affected before they were  
subjected to the horrors of trench warfare 
and their untimely death.  In some in-
stances they had barely left school before 
they were killed.  Mothers who had found 
a safe place and education for their sons 
would suffer again when they were taken 
from them by the war. 
 
While in the library I had a brief look at a 
book entitled ‘Bradford Pals’ by David 
Raw.  This gave an illustrated account of 
the history of the formation of the Bradford 
Pals Battalion from the early days of patri-
otic recruiting, when young men signed up 
to ‘teach the Boche a lesson’ and ‘it would 
be all over by Christmas’ through to the 
horrors of trench warfare with incessant 
shelling, gas attacks and vile living condi-
tions.  Many of those who survived would 
suffer from shell shock and life changing 
disabilities.  They were not taken back into 
civilian society with the understanding and 
care they should have received. 
 
‘All Quiet on the Western Front’ by Erich 
Remarque is a novel based on his experi-
ences serving as a German soldier in the 
WW1 trenches.  It could have been written 
by a British soldier about his experiences 
fighting the Germans.  The same applies 
to the novels written by Michael Morpurgo, 
‘Private Peaceful’ and ‘Warhorse’.  All tell 
of the first mechanised war on an epic 
scale, which drew millions of innocent 
people of different nations, led by politi-
cians and military commanders, into 
bloody conflict.  After the initial bravado of 
conscription and then the realities of war, 
soldiers on both sides could not under-
stand why they were fighting people with 
homes and families like themselves and 
why they were being made to regress into 
savages to survive. 
 
World War 1 was supposed to be the war 
to end all wars.  It wasn’t but it is very       
unlikely we will be facing each other again 
in our thousands cowering in holes and 
trenches dug into the mud, firing shells 
and releasing poison gases at each other.  
We can but hope that these memorial 
boards will remind succeeding genera-
tions of the enormous suffering of this    
conflict and to strive for it never to happen 
again. 
 

MICHAEL DENTON 
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Harry - The Old Crossleyans Rugby Club and The Holy Grail

It is now 70 years (1948/49 to 2018/19) 
since Harry began his association with 
OCRUFC.  There are many finely written 
pieces concerning the history of the club.  
They range from purchasing Broomfield in 
1914, to the forming of the Club in 1923 
by Mr Newport, the then Headmaster of 
Crossley and Porter, and eventually be-
ginning its first full season in 1924/25 to 
modern day development of the club-
house.  
 
Much more information may be found in 
Old Scholars annuals to be found in the 
school archives; probably the best source 
of information is in the 2011 publication by 
Michael Denton and Trevor Driver, a 50-
page booklet describing the OCRUFC (a 
page from which is reproduced here).  As 
the authors state, it is not a fully compre-
hensive account of almost a century of 
rugby history but with the passing of time 
it is perhaps as accurate an account as 
we shall read.  Another excellent account 
is by David Knight, written in the Cross-
leyan magazine of 2013.  David is, in the 
season 2018/19, in his 57th year of being 
the OCRUFC Treasurer (!), a stalwart       
indeed and part of the legend of ‘Harry 
collects it and David counts it’. Further 
snippets of rugby information and photo-
graphs can be found in the ‘Images of 
England’ book, ‘Crossley Heath School’, 
devised and written by Rose Taylor, An-
drew Kafel and Russell Smith. 
 
Here, however, it is to one Harry Wolsten-
holme that these few and inadequate lines 
are dedicated. 
 
Harry was born in Ripponden on April 28th 
1927 (only three years after the Crocs’ first 
season – I wonder if he played as a mature 
youngster!).  He joined Crossley and Porter 
School in September 1938 and first played 
against an ‘Old Boys’ team at Christmas 
1943.  Of course, all the senior rugby in the 
UK had been cancelled due to the war but 
some schoolboy rugby continued.  This old 
boy team of 1943 must have comprised old 
men, boys too young to enlist, as well as 
serving members of the armed forces.  It 
was Harry’s first real contact with the old 
boys and the beginning of the search for the 
Holy Grail.   
 
Harry left school and became a boy sailor in 
1944 and, having served on HMS Bleas-
dale, Seagull and Kenya during the war, he 
was eventually discharged in 1948.   For two 
years prior to this he played for the Old  
Rishworthians 2nd XV (you could only play 
first team if you had attended Rishworth 
School).  In 1946 the Old Crossleyans 
couldn’t raise a side so Harry continued to 
play local rugby and even played for a club 
this author is forbidden to mention. 
 
Season 1948/49, 70 years ago this year, 
was the beginning of the present-day Old 
Crossleyans and the very last time Harry 
didn’t try to sell a raffle ticket, eggs, whisky, 
Buster draws, sausage eating competitions, 
dance tickets, dinners, lunches and special 
guest appearances.  He is still in contact 
with Willie John McBride, and Brian Moore 
and Jim Mallinder continue to receive his 
calls.  He has sold more rugby socks to 

teams in the UK than Kelloggs have sold 
rice crispies.  Old Crossleyan towels can still 
be spotted hanging on clothes lines up the 
east coast of Australia.  Like many other 
club members he has raised funds (and 
continues to do so) to ensure his beloved 
Broomfield/Standeven manages not just to        
survive but also to grow and progress.  He 
continued to collect ‘gate’ money until his 
eyesight became too poor.  During these 
decades he employed students and players 
at his mill and at Nahems Mill.  I, for one, can 
recall him handling 500lb beams, whilst two 
of us struggled to lift one end! 
 
At the time of the Millennium, Harry played 
no small part in helping Martyn Thomas     
become Chairman of the RFU and became 
a buddy of Francis Baron, the CEO of the 
RFU, who managed to raise the turnover of 
the game from nine to 65 million pounds. 
 
As regards the beautiful game itself, when 
Harry played he forged a formidable repu-
tation.  He made over 600 appearances for 
the 1st XV when there were no substitutions.  
He was not renowned for his passing or his 
sidestep but was known throughout York-
shire and parts of Lancashire as someone 
‘not likely to take a backward step’!  He cap-
tained the 1st XV in 1949/50, 1953/54 and 
1954/55 and was a member of the team who 
won the Yorkshire Shield twice in the Fifties 
and the Yorkshire Cup in 1960.  It was in 
1958 that he took a group of fourth year 
(Year 10) boys to training at the school gym 
to ‘toughen’ us up.  His sparring partner was 
one Alvin Ackerly, a rugby league interna-
tional hooker, who was between clubs. 
 
There are not many of Harry’s ‘old brigade’ 
left standing.  Frank ‘Flossie’ Robinson still 
visits and he is, we believe, 93.  Geoff Wood 

also still remains but it is to Hedley Helliwell, 
just turned 90 last year, the award goes for 
the most ‘active’ supporter at Broomfield. 
     
Harry also had a great deal to do with intro-
ducing coaching to the Old Boys.  Firstly, he 
and others persuaded Dorothy Allott (wife of 
Peter, an Old Boys player and referee) to do 
keep fit work, before turning to Stanley 
Sparkes in 1954.  There is still a team pho-
tograph in the upstairs bar at Standeven 
with the 1928 Pontypridd team featuring 
Stan. 
 
There are still many stories and deeds that 
remain about Harry and will remain untold 
forever.  It is nice to record just a few of them 
before his memory and ours recede into the 
mists of time.  As David Knight alludes to in 
his 2013 Crossleyan article, hopefully, ex-
amples like Harry’s will encourage young 
members of the club to continue to aid the 
development of OCRUFC. 
 
Harry, all being well, will be selling raffle tick-
ets at the forthcoming July reunion of 2019.  
He will continue to badger us into parting 
with our coins and passing these to our 
treasurer, David Knight.  He continues to 
reach for the ‘Holy Grail’ of ensuring the 
Crocs grow into the 21st century, notwith-
standing the numerous changes to the 
game. 
 
Well done Harry and a million thanks. 

 
PAUL JACKSON 

 
Harry tells us that the raffle money from       
reunion 2019 will go towards new gates at 
Broomfield and that he would be grateful for 
any other donations towards the project.

The ornate Heath memorial boards 

Crossley and Porter memorial board




